DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

April 21, 2004


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

ADJOURNED REGULAR SESSION

April 21, 2004
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 7:30 p.m. on Wednesday, April 21, 2004.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; 
Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
Comr. Anna Sadler
OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Dave Clark; Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Wayne Byrum; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; KDH Comr. Bill Pitt; Mike Kelly; Jennifer Frost; E. D. Mays; Al Grimm; Chuck Blazek; Kerry Sanders; Sheila Foster; George Moore; Charlie O'Neill; Majid Elbers; Bob Edwards; Jeanne Acree; Camille Lawrence; Harry Thompson; Dave Masters; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris
Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.   He noted that Comr. Sadler was unable to attend tonight's meeting.  

WELCOME TO KILL DEVIL HILLS COMMISSIONER BILL PITT

Mayor Muller welcomed Kill Devil Hills Commissioner Bill Pitt to the meeting and noted that Comr. Pitt serves both his Town of Kill Devil Hills as well as Nags Head very well and his expertise is always appreciated.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – JEANNE ACREE
Jeanne Acree, Nags Head resident; does not feel that the emergency berm project is going as planned and she would like some definite answers on the project.  Mayor Muller said that an update on the berm project would be provided after Audience Response.
AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS

Dave Masters, Old Nags Head Cove resident; commented on the North Beach Education Association (NBEA) item on tonight's agenda; the Town joined the NBEA at the last Board meeting; he is unaware of any government joining a private business; utilizing the funds do not bother him as much as the principal of the action; he views this as a potential wedge between Nags Head and other towns; he recommended that the Town not approve the request from the NBEA for a donation.
AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHARLIE O'NEILL

Charlie O'Neill, Chairman of Nags Head Community Watch; announced the Nags Head Community Watch Second Annual Golf Tournament on Wednesday, May 19, 2004 at 1:00 p.m. at the Pointe Golf Club in Currituck; he invited everyone to attend to get to know some of the Town's public safety personnel.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – KERRY OAKSMITH-SANDERS

Kerry Oaksmith-Sanders, Nags Head resident; business owner and parent in Nags Head; she thanked the majority of the Nags Head Commissioners for helping Nags Head parents who are in a crisis for their children's education; Nags Head parents object to the lack of choices and opportunity offered to parents in all other areas of the Outer Banks; equal educational programming is not guaranteed; there is no reason why the children of Nags Head should have to sacrifice for the growth of Dare County; this does not make Nags Head parents "elitist or "better than others"; she specifically thanked Mayor Muller for his support on this issue. 
AUDIENCE RESPONSE – ROBERT EDWARDS

Robert Edwards, Nags Head resident; President of North Beach Education Association (NBEA); he thanked the Board for their efforts to help children attend school in their community; he supports efforts for a flexible attendance policy; he assured the Board that efforts to keep young people in community schools is not prejudiced against anyone and is to support the best interest of students; anyone who thinks the parents need to apologize do not understand that their young people are being used as pawns in a political process with no regard to their welfare; he thanked Mayor Muller for his efforts in providing leadership lacking in other parts of the County; he asked for the Board's support as NBEA continues its efforts to get the best possible education for its students.
AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK BLAZEK

Chuck Blazek, Nags Head resident; spoke about garbage collection in Town; concerned about the number of rental houses with only one (1) trash cart and numerous bags sitting next to the cart for pickup; he believes it is the responsibility of the rental property managers to make sure rental homes have the sufficient number of carts and that trash times are posted in the rental house.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK BLAZEK

Chuck Blazek, Nags Head resident; concerned about the beach accesses in Town – some still have storm debris which present safety hazards such as at the Bladen Street Beach Access; also concerned about making sure pedestrian traffic knows where to walk to not travel on the dunes, especially after the emergency berm project is complete.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK BLAZEK

Chuck Blazek, Nags Head resident; noted an Open House banner on the Beach Road and on US 158; he feels real estate companies are not complying with the Town's ordinances; a new banner at 3503 Virginia Dare Trail advertising a revival needs to be reviewed by the Town.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK BLAZEK

Chuck Blazek, Nags Head resident; expressed concern about the danger caused by personal fireworks displays; the sale, possession, and transporting of fireworks are prohibited in Town; before the season starts, he would like the Town to take action to curb the illegal use of fireworks as it subjects other people's properties to danger.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – MAJID ELBERS

Majid Elbers, Nags Head resident; she asked for the Board's help back in January 2004, concerning the School Board's decision about the mandatory attendance line policy which has never before been practiced in Dare County; the Town's subsequent survey was done professionally and she thanked Mayor Muller for all his efforts on behalf of Nags Head parents; she is aware that (Comr.) Ms. Sadler feels that the School Board's decision was written in stone years ago but that was not the case; even the Town and County Plans get updated every five (5) years; residents were told in past years to wait for the facilities plan to be updated and after such time it was modified and they then watched when the School Board voted to mandate attendance with the strictest policy in the State; Nags Head children are to be bused to other communities on hazardous roads and not given the same opportunity as other students in other parts of Dare County.
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed at 7:52 p.m.
Town Manager Fuller introduced Public Works Director Dave Clark and asked him to address the FEMA emergency berm project and the repair of the beach accesses, issues brought forward during Audience Response.
Public Works Director Dave Clark – FEMA Emergency Berm Project update

Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that the Town was aware when the emergency berm project began in March 2004, that only about 25% – 30% of the entire project would be able to be completed in the Spring phase.  At the Board's direction the project began in South Nags Head; the project included beach scraping, surplusing stockpiled sand, and trucking sand in from outside of Town.  As of today, beach scraping is complete; (8th Street to Barnes and north and south of Soundside Road); the stockpiled sand is now on the beach; the area around the Outer Banks Pier will not be done until the Fall which will begin in November 2004; Mr. Clark narrated several photographs of the berm project.  
Right now the berm has been constructed as far north as Oregon Drive and continues to move northward with the contractor working six (6) days/week; it is anticipated that the berm will be constructed past Nansemond Drive before work ceases the end of April for turtle season which starts May 1, 2004.   The balance of the project with sand being brought in will start in November 2004 and will encompass the rest of the Town. 

Mayor Muller noted that the start date is different than originally anticipated which delayed the project.
Public Works Director Dave Clark - Beach Accesses

Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that the project to repair 20 of the Town's beach accesses that were damaged from Hurricane Isabel has been re-bid with the bid opening scheduled for May 4, 2004.  The original bid description requests the accesses to be completed by Memorial Day weekend and a reasonable completion date will be discussed at the project pre-bid meeting.  He explained that 10 of the accesses are similar to the previous accesses – the other 10 accesses will be constructed as handicapped/wheelchair accessible as prescribed by the American with Disabilities Act (ADA).

Kill Devil Hills Comr. Bill Pitt – YMCA Representative

Kill Devil Hills Commissioner Bill Pitt presented a PowerPoint program addressing the YMCA Program "We Build People".    He emphasized the importance of the scholarships which enable approximately 1/3 of the summer YMCA membership to participate in the YMCA programs.
During Comr. Pitt's presentation, he explained that 1/3 of the Nags Head residents are members of the YMCA; he would like the Board to consider participation in assisting in funding scholarships; he thanked the Board for their consideration.

It was Board consensus to consider the request for a donation from the YMCA during the upcoming budget process.
Discussion of noise issues at Kelly's Restaurant and impact on surrounding neighborhoods
- from April 7, 2004, Board meeting

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron discussed with Board members the noise issues related to Kelly's Restaurant and the impacts on the adjoining neighborhoods.  He stated that something needs to be done to help the impacted neighborhoods and so far nothing has been successful in completely resolving the issue.  He explained that meetings have been held with the neighborhoods and with Mr. Kelly; the ordinance can be amended to adjust decibel levels if desired; enforcement efforts and several tickets have been written.

Mayor Muller asked affected property owners to call the Police non-emergency phone number when they have problems.

Deputy Chief Byrum explained that from his experience the problem is measuring the base tones which is what citizens are hearing – not just simple decibel levels – the readings are usually within the limit.

Kelly's Restaurant owner, Mike Kelly, spoke and said that he did not contest the citation issued by the Town last year; after dealing with last summer's issues he has worked closely with citizens to address the noise issues this year; he has taken steps to muffle bass sounds from the equipment in his lounge; he and his staff do not take the noise issues lightly; he expressed his seriousness of the issue to all present; he has done many things to be a good neighbor and he is willing to work with the Town and others to resolve this issue.    
Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he has known Mr. Kelly for many years and firmly believes he is taking the issue very seriously; everyone needs to work together.

Comr. Gray noted that the noise levels are much lower now than last year – he feels the levels are within decibels of being correct.  Mr. Kelly has done many things to alleviate the problem and all have helped a small amount.  

It was Board consensus that staff perform sound and decibel level monitoring in the neighborhoods impacted by Kelly's Restaurant, to obtain the proper equipment as necessary, to be compared with the times that residents are reporting noise issues.  Affected citizens are encouraged to contact the Police Department when the noise issues occur; after Board review the noise ordinance will be revised if necessary.  In addition, the Police Department is to issue citations when either portion of the ordinance (either the decibel level portion or the sound level portion) is being violated. 
Discussion of costs to clean South Nags Head drainage ditch 
- from April 7, 2004, Board meeting
Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that as of late today, April 21, 2004, the South Nags Head ditch was cleared of most debris/trash; he explained that NC DOT has done a fantastic job over the past two (2) days of cleaning out the ditch to include the western side of the ditch.  Currently, there are small debris piles that will be picked up by the Public Works Department by noon tomorrow, April 22, 2004.  

Mayor Muller confirmed that staff will continue to emphasize to NC DOT the importance of cleaning out the minor debris/sand that remains in the ditch. 
Mr. Clark also reported that the service/access road on the west side of SR 1243 in the South Creek Acres Subdivision near Juncos Street was removed when NC DOT did culvert cleaning.  He stated that NC DOT is scheduled to repair the road and staff is to provide the crush/run within the next two (2) weeks.

Board members thanked the Community Watch Association for their offer of assistance in cleaning the ditch.
Mr. Clark reported that the Town will continue the pickup of large/bulky items through April 30, 2004. 
Board members thanked NC DOT representative Stan White for his efforts in getting the assistance needed for this project. 
Discussion of the red light camera program – from March 3, 2004, Board meeting

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron distributed two (2) articles on red-light cameras – from Good Housekeeping magazine and from the Virginian Pilot newspaper.  He stated that he has the necessary information to bid for the red-light camera program installation if the Board approves.   
Chief Cameron expressed the need to educate and to prepare the public so they will have advance notice that the camera program is forthcoming.  
Mayor Muller stated that he would like to receive feedback on the program from the Community Watch Association and the Citizens Advisory Committee.   Mayor Pro Tem Murray suggested that information on the program be run on the Government Access Channel; Mayor Muller said that he would like to review the information prior to it being scheduled for airing on the Government Access Channel.
It was Board consensus that the red light camera program be discussed again at the May 2004, mid-month meeting after being reviewed by the Community Watch Association and by the Citizens Advisory Committee.
Mayor Muller expressed his desire that by Easter 2005, a fully operational red-light-camera program will be installed at selected intersections in the Town.

Discussion of and request for public hearing for revised ordinance pertaining to commercial architecture regulations – from March 17, 2004, Board meeting (includes color amendments)

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 14, 2004, which read in part as follows:
"At the March 17, 2004 meeting of the Board of Commissioners, staff further reviewed with the Board proposed design and architectural requirements for commercial development.  At this meeting staff recommended minor changes to the proposed ordinance design and architectural standards as applied to both Category #1 Commercial Buildings (buildings less than 7,000 square feet) and Category #2 Commercial Buildings (buildings greater than 7,000 square feet) to which the Board concurred.  The Board additionally requested staff to (1) more explicitly state that a change of use of building, in and of itself, would not require compliance with the proposed design standards, (2) to add requirements limiting the number of colors that could be used on a commercial building, and (3) to remove hospitals and hotels from the list of uses that would be exempt from the proposed commercial design standards and to create design review guidelines for hotels. Attached is a revised draft of the ordinance incorporating the above noted changes.  

'In regards to building color, staff has proposed that the number of colors be limited to no more than four allowing only one color for exterior walls, one color for the roof, and two colors for all other trim and accent features.  Color choice would not be regulated.  An exception to the four color limitation is also proposed for the use of natural, unpainted wood, stone or brick of contiguous color when used as a portion of a wall surface or as an accent or trim feature.  

'In regards to hotel development it had been discussed with the Board that this use may be better suited for review by a review board based upon recommended building architectural and site design guidelines.  To this end, staff has included a new subsection specific to hotel development addressing both building design and site design.  Building design includes recommendations on architectural details and the size and mass of buildings.  Elements of Nags Head style architecture are highly recommended.  Additionally, recommended design concepts include variations in building shape, the use of multiple smaller buildings, and façade improvements designed to make the building blend as much as possible with existing development and achieve a more residential or “human scale” feel and appearance.  Site design elements focus on locating buildings so as to minimize impacts on adjoining properties and the natural environment and recommend greater attention to parking design and the importance of landscaping techniques to help soften visual impacts.  In terms of the entity that would be reviewing hotel architectural plans and making recommendation on the same to the Board of Commissioners, staff recommends the appointment of a Community Appearance Commission pursuant to NCGS 160-451 for such purpose.  The Community Appearance Commission would serve in an advisory capacity to the Board of Commissioners, with the Board of Commissioners having final approval authority.

'In regards to hospitals, the only zoning district that hospitals are presently permitted in is the Village at Nags Head SPD-C District.  The proposed ordinance as presently drafted would not regulate commercial development within the Village District, but applies to commercial development occurring only in the CR, C-1, C-2, and C-4 zoning districts.  Therefore, hospitals as a use would not have been subject to the proposed regulations.  However, this use is subject to architectural review and approval by the Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association Architectural Control Committee."
Mr. Wilson reported that the current moratorium is scheduled to expire at the Board's June 2, 2004, meeting.
Mayor Muller and Comr. Gray spoke against the regulation of colors.  
Jennifer Frost, Nags Head resident and RealEscapes business owner said that at the Sanderling Inn the colors had to be harmonious and fit in with the habitat.

Comr. Oakes said that it would be a lot of administrative work to keep up with the colors; he confirmed with Mr. Wilson that the proposal presented is strictly for hotels/motels.
MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to schedule a public hearing for the first Board meeting in May 2004, on the proposed ordinance concerning commercial architecture regulations with the changes recommended by the Planning Board to include the change of title from Community Appearance Commission to Hotel Architectural Review Board.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Sadler was absent.).

Discussion of capital purchase of an Administrative Services front lobby desk 

– from March 3, 2004, Board meeting

This item was withdrawn from the agenda by staff.
ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Discussion of ordinance pertaining to religious complexes

-  from April 7, 2004, Board meeting
The Planning Board and Development staff memo dated February 18, 2004, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Recently staff was reviewing a building permit application from a religious complex located in the SPD-20 zoning district.  In the course of the zoning review, staff realized that section 22-351 C.1. Of the zoning ordinance appears to lack specific minimum setback requirements for principal buildings of religious complexes in the SPD-20 zoning district.  Religious complexes are currently permitted as conditional uses in the R-2 Medium Density Residential, R-3 High Density Residential, C-2 General Commercial, and SPD-20 zoning districts.  In all of these districts except SPD-20, a specific condition related to setbacks for structures reads:

'No structure shall be located closer than twenty-five (25) feet to a common property line, nor closer than thirty feet (30) feet to an abutting street or highway right-of-way.”

'Although in March of 1986 the Zoning Ordinance was amended to add religious complexes to the SPD-20 District with the setback language above, today’s zoning ordinance contains only the following requirement pertaining to setbacks for religious complexes in SPD-20:

'With the exception of signs permitted in accordance with Section 22.545 of the Zoning Ordinance, all accessory structures and uses shall meet the required front, rear, and side, setbacks.”

'Staff and the Town Clerk have investigated, but not determined how, when or why this language was modified to appear as it does today. The purpose of the attached amendment however, is to replace the current language with the identical structure setback regulations applicable to religious complexes in each of the other zoning districts in the Town. 

'Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of February 17, 2004, the six (6) members of the Planning Board discussed the attached zoning text amendment. They agreed with staff’s opinion that the amendment should be adopted to make religious complex regulations more consistent throughout the Town.  The Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommend adoption of the attached zoning text amendment as presented.  

'Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the attached zoning text amendment be approved for adoption as presented for the following reasons:

1. It is staff’s opinion that the absence of a minimum setback requirement for principal buildings of religious complexes in the SPD-20 district needs to be addressed before the current religious complex regulations are challenged or applied in a manner not intended or desired by the Town.

2. The proposed amendment is the same language that was originally approved and adopted in 1986 for religious complexes in the SPD-20 zoning district.

3. If adopted as presented, setbacks for religious complexes in the SPD-20 district would be consistent with the regulation of religious complex buildings in the other zoning districts in the Town where religious complexes are permitted.

4. The amendment if adopted would improve the overall clarity and consistency of the zoning ordinance as it pertains to the regulation of religious complexes.

5. The amendment, if adopted, would not increase the degree of nonconformity any religious complex in the SDP-20 district. The Latter Day Saints building would be entirely unaffected by the proposed amendment. The Outer Banks Worship Center (the Ark) has a nonconforming setback along US 158 that has been non-conforming since the original language was adopted in 1986. The amendment proposed herein would not increase the degree of the existing nonconforming highway setback of the Ark structure.     

'In addition, Staff recommends that the current setback requirements for religious complex accessory buildings in the SPD-20 district be deleted at this time to avoid confusion and redundancy in the ordinance. The attached language proposed by staff, if adopted, would regulate accessory as well as principal buildings."
Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that he has reviewed the proposed ordinance amendment and in his opinion the ordinance amendment does not violate the Religious Freedom Restoration Act or applicable case law.  
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning religious complexes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Sadler was absent.). 
A copy of the ordinance concerning religious complexes, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Building Inspector from Sunset Beach

Town Manager Fuller reported that a building inspector from the Town of Sunset Beach, being housed at the Jennette's Pier lifeguard housing, has been assisting staff with building inspection efforts.

Town Manager Fuller - Albemarle RPO Meeting
Town Manager Fuller attended today a NC DOT Rural Planning Organization (RPO) meeting in Hertford and notification was received that transportation enhancement grants are available; requests have to be in NC DOT's office by June 4, 2004.  He stated that there are a number of projects such as the west side connector which are eligible.  Each project has to be endorsed by a regional RPO.  Today a committee was appointed with the charge to endorse any project that is not in conflict with the RPO regional plan.  Town Manager Fuller stated that he would obtain the powerpoint presentation from NC DOT on the Access Management Plan that was presented to RPO members.

Town Manager Fuller - Request from Nags Head Acres

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated April 21, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"As the Board of Commissioners is aware, the Town has recently received a petition signed by over 100 residents in the Nags Head Acres subdivision.  The petitioners are requesting that the speed limit in Nags Head Acres be reduced from the present posted speed limit of 25 miles per hour to a new posted speed limit of 20 miles per hour.  The petitioners have advised us that there have been many near-miss vehicular and pedestrian accidents which they attribute to excessive speed in Nags Head Acres.

'An assessment of both the vehicular and pedestrian traffic patterns, in this predominately permanent resident neighborhood, has been conducted by the Police Division.  In addition, Nags Head Police Officer Jeremy Schoen, who is assigned as the Community Police Officer for Nags Head Acres, has spoken with several of the residents in this neighborhood.  On April 19, 2004, I met with Debra Remaley, the petition organizer, and Doug Sommer, the Nags Head Acres Community Watch Block Captain, to discuss their concerns.  Both Ms. Remaley and Mr. Sommer agreed that most of the persons. Who are driving at what they believe to be an excessive rate of speed are in fact residents of Nags Head Acres.
'At this meeting of April 19, 2004, an in-depth discussion was also held regarding the intersection of Adams Lane and Bridge Lane.  The concern at that location is motorists not stopping at the two (2) existing stop signs on Bridge Lane. They have also expressed concern that west bound motorists on Adams Lane, many operating at unsafe speeds, are cutting short the turn radium at the intersection with Bridge Lane to go either north or south bound on Bridge Lane.

'As a result of the assessment that has been done by the Police Division and the request of over 100 permanent residents in the Nags Head Acre's subdivision, I make the following recommendations to the Board of Commissioners for your consideration:
1.
That the Town of Nags Head Traffic Control Map be amended reducing the existing speed limit in the Nags Head Acres Subdivision from the present 25 MPH peed limit to a new speed limit of 20 MPH.

2.
That the Town of Nags Head Traffic Control Map be amended authorizing a "stop" sign on Adams Lane at the intersection with Bridge Lane.  The addition of this "stop" sign on Adams Lane, if approved by the Board of Commissioners, will then create a three (3) way stop sign at this intersection.
'The Police Division has been attentive over a period of years to the residents' concerns in the Nags Head Acres Subdivision.  This was demonstrated by a request from the Director of Public Safety, in August of 2002, where the Board of Commissioners amended the Town's Traffic Control Map by replacing the then existing "yield" signs on Bridge Lane with "stop" signs at the intersection with Adams Lane.

'The Police Division also responded to resident complaints regarding identified vehicles that were being operated in excess of the speed limit by tenants staying at a then existing boarding house in that neighborhood.

'The petitioners are also requesting increased enforcement of both the speed limit and stop sign compliance in the Nags Head Acres Subdivision.  I have advised the petitioner organizer and the community watch block captain that extra traffic enforcement attention will be given and devoted to the Nags Head Acre's Subdivision.

'If these proposed changes in the Town's Traffic Control Map are approved by the Board of Commissioners, it is my intention to begin enforcement following the deliver of a message flier to all residents in Nags Head Acres.  That message flier will announce both the change in the posted speed limit and the installation of a new stop sign.  It is my intention to assign the coordination of this education and enforcement effort to the Nags Head Acre's assigned Community Police Officer, Jeremy Schoen."

Mayor Muller stated that traditionally the Town has not authorized the use of speed bumps in the Town.
MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt an ordinance that would amend the Traffic Control Map to implement the changes in the Nags Head Acres Subdivision as recommended by the Police Chief which are as follows:  Add a Stop Sign at the intersection of Adams Lane and Bridge Lane, and reduce the speed limit from 25 MPH to 20 MPH.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Sadler was absent.).
The ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map for the Nags Head Acres Subdivision, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Muller - Consideration of Child Abuse Prevention Month Proclamation

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the Child Abuse Prevention Month Proclamation as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Sadler was absent.).

Mayor Pro Tem Murray commended the work done by the Children of Youth Partnership; Comr. Oakes emphasized the importance of the work done by the Dare County Foster Parents program.

The proclamation concerning Child Abuse Prevention Month, as adopted, read in part as follows:

'WHEREAS, child abuse is a community problem and finding solutions depends on involvement among people throughout the community; AND

'WHEREAS, approximately five million children are reported as abused and neglected in this country each year; AND

'WHEREAS, approximately 107,000 children are reported as abused and neglected in North Carolina each year; AND

'WHEREAS, 26 children were victims of child abuse homicide in North Carolina during the year 2002; AND

'WHEREAS, 144 children were victims of child abuse or neglect in Dare County this past fiscal year; AND

'WHEREAS, the effects of child abuse are felt by whole communities, and need to be addressed by the entire community; AND

'WHEREAS, effective child abuse prevention programs succeed because of partnerships created among social service agencies, schools, religious and civic organizations, law enforcement agencies, and the business community; AND

'WHEREAS, all citizens should become more aware of the negative effects of child abuse and its prevention within the community, and become involved in supporting parents to raise their children in a safe, nurturing environment.

'WE, the Town of Nags Head, do hereby proclaim April 2004 as child abuse prevention month and call upon all citizens, community agencies, religious organizations, medical facilities, and businesses to increase their participation in our efforts to prevent child abuse, thereby strengthening the communities in which we live."
Mayor Muller - Consideration of request from North Beach Education Association

Mayor Muller asked the Board to consider the request from the North Beach Education Association (NBEA) for a donation of $500 to help with the education of Dare County children during the upcoming budget process.    Attached please find correspondence from the North Beach Education Association (NBEA) requesting a donation of $500 from the Town. 
It was Board consensus to consider the request for a donation from the North Beach Education Association during the upcoming budget process.
Comr. Oakes said that he would have a difficult time supporting the request – he understands supporting the Association personally but not through the Town.  Mayor Muller said he would have to see how the funds are to be used. 
Discussion/establishment of Budget Workshop dates

Mayor Muller stated that a general question/answer session will take place on the proposed budget at the Board's May 2004, mid-month meeting. 
It was Board consensus that Board members submit possible budget workshop dates to Town Clerk Carolyn Morris for her to compile for discussion at the Board's May 5, 2004, Board meeting.

Town Manager Fuller stated that some Board members have said they would be amenable to having the workshops take place during the day rather than at night. 

Mayor Muller - Suggestions/recommendations for the Personnel Grievance Board – 

tabled from March 3, 2004, Board meeting
Mayor Muller and Comr. Oakes presented the memo from Mayor Muller and Comr. Oakes with PGB recommendations/suggestions dated April 15, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"In early December 2003, I received a letter from Dave Masters, Chairman of the Personnel Grievance Board (attached).  On January 12, 2004, Comr. Bob Oakes and I met with Chairman Masters and PGB member Joe Rongo.  During that meeting Mr. Masters laid out a series of concerns about the Town’s personnel procedures and policies.  We agreed to review seven (7) specific areas and respond to Mr. Masters and the PGB in the first week of March 2004.  

'We met with Mr. Masters and PGB member Mr. Chuck Blazek on March 31st and discussed the memo that was provided to BOC prior to our March 3rd meeting.  Changes to our recommendations have been made as a result of those discussions and are incorporated below.

'The issues raised by the PGB are listed below with recommendations and our comments.  Additionally there are a number of other issues related to the PGB that need to be addressed.  These are included at the end of this memo.  We have discussed the issues with staff.  We would like your thoughts before we move forward with implementation of any changes in policy or practice.

'1)
Establish employee discipline, grievance, accident (both industrial and vehicular), and termination data base, sorted by date and department with copies to PGB.

This data already exists and should be readily available.  Using a database format will provide management with the ability to do analysis. We recommend this be done.  We suggest disciplinary , grievance and termination data be provided to the PGB on a quarterly basis and updated prior to any hearing.  The accident data can be provided for grievance hearings when relevant.

'2)
Update Town Personnel Policy to include definition of “probation” as well as other items.  

The practice of using probation as a disciplinary step should be incorporated in the Personnel Policy as soon as possible.  We believe it is a good disciplinary tool and should be part of our personnel practices.  Further it should be included in the list of disciplinary measures the BOC is notified about.  Currently only suspensions and dismissals rise to this level.  

The Personnel Policy was completely reviewed and overhauled in 2001 and readopted in 2001 and 2003.  We do not believe a complete review is needed at this time.  The Board of Commissioners can include such a review in the Pay and Classification Study planned for FY 04=05

'3)
Employee exit interviews should be conducted by a neutral third party.

Currently employee exit interviews are conducted by the Dept. Head or by the administrative assistant, if requested.  It might be possible to add additional methods by using the outside contacts we make available for dispute resolution.  

'4)
Establish an Accident Review Board for both industrial and vehicular accidents.
We recommend that the Town Manager review Town procedures for investigating and recording accidents.  These procedures should include the following; thorough investigation of the causes and contributing factors, degree of employee fault, corrective actions taken.  Town Safety Officer (Fire Marshall) and the Town Manager should regularly review the Town’s accident history to look for area where safety can be improved.  We agree with the PGB that disciplinary actions must use consistent standards and such standards should be applied equally to all employees.  If the Town Manager does not believe the current system provides this fairness then the system should be revised.

'5)
Include a check box on the grievance form to allow the grievant to provide permission for Personnel Grievance Board members to be informed of the final decision by the Town Manager and the reasoning that led to the final decision.

This is a good idea for providing feedback to the PGB by sending manager's final decision if the grievant agrees.  It provides an easy process to meet the requirements of federal and state privacy law.  If the decision is different than the manager’s earlier decision then some explanation might be in order.  However if there is no change in the manager’s decision we are not sure that he needs to explain the decision further, even if the decision is not consistent with the PGB recommendation.   This method of meeting the requirements of privacy law should be reviewed by the attorney prior to implementation. 

'6)
The grievant’s supervisors and Town officials should be included and should participate in the Grievance Board hearings.  

We expect the Town to have all personnel with relevant knowledge available for any grievance hearing, including witnesses who can testify about any physical evidence to be introduced at the hearing.  Further the grievant has the right to call any witnesses they desire.  We believe this should provide all the testimony necessary for the PGB to render a fully informed decision.   Further the PGB is provided with substantial documentation prior to a hearing.  This should include a list of any witnesses the parties intend to call.  If members of the PGB believe other testimony would be helpful they can request that others attend the hearing.  The Personnel Policy states that the PGB “may call and examine witnesses and papers” so clearly this is contemplated in the Personnel Policy.  Finally, if during the course of the hearing the PGB decides that they need additional testimony then they can call additional witnesses and adjourn and reconvene the hearing when the witnesses are available.  


'7)
Maintain a better paper trail in a more professional manner.

Recommend additional training for all supervisors in the maintenance of personnel records.  All supervisors are required to follow established Town Policy on the maintenance of personnel records particularly any records relating to performance evaluation and discipline.   

'This completes the list of comments from the PGB.  Further, we believe that the Personnel Policy needs to be expanded to clearly outline the duties and responsibilities of the PGB.

'The purpose of the Personnel Grievance Board is to provide a second opportunity for employees to present information to the Town about grievances and appeals of disciplinary action.  The opportunity provides the Town Manager another chance to review the information and it allows an independent group to review the information and advise the Manager and the grievant about the grievance.   

'The PGB is not charged with the review of the Personnel Policy or oversight on the Town’s personnel administration though comments and observations that come up through the grievance process are appreciated and will be considered seriously.

'Currently PGB members are required by the Personnel Policy to be registered voters in the town.  One member of the PGB is not a registered voter.  Either the policy needs to be broadened to allow members of the Nags Head community who are not registered to vote to participate in this board or the current member must resign and a new member be appointed.

'Further there is a vacancy on the PGB.  We suggest that the alternate member, Chuck Blazek, be appointed to a regular position and a new alternate be appointed as soon as possible."
PGB Chair Dave Masters spoke; the Grievance Board understands that the Town Manager is responsible for hiring, firing and all related tasks for the Town's employees and the Grievance Board has no issue with this; members would like to ensure that any employee with a grievance will receive a fair and just hearing; the two (2) hearings held in 2003 had glaring deficiencies on both sides; grievances are rare in the Town and he is hopeful that the Board can reach resolution on the items presented with a prompt completion date; the Grievance Board strongly believes that the employees will have a better sense of being treated fairly if data is forwarded to the Grievance Board on an ongoing basis; in conclusion, Mr. Masters stated that the Grievance Board is not charged with the review of the Personnel Policy but they expect it to be accurate; members wanted the items that affected the Town's employees brought to the Board's attention.

Each individual item/suggestion was briefly discussed by the Board and the Town Manager/staff.  The following items were scheduled for discussion at upcoming Board meetings:
-
Accident database (June 2, 2004, Board meeting)
-
Add term/definition "probation" in Personnel Policy (June 2, 2004, Board meeting)
-
Establish accident review board for industrial and vehicle accidents (July 7, 2004, Board meeting)

-
Grievant's supervisors and Town officials should be included and participate in Grievance Board hearings - expectation passed on to the Manager – no action/deadline date
-
Maintain a better paper trail in a more professional manner - expectation passed on to the Manager – no action/deadline date.
-
Exit interviews (June 2, 2004, Board meeting)

-
Checkbox on Grievance Form to allow PGB to be allowed to find out the final action taken by the Town Manager (June 2, 2004, Board meeting)

Town Manager Fuller said that in his opinion most comments received from the PGB were very fair and very legitimate.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to appoint Chuck Blazek as a permanent member to fill the current vacancy on the Personnel Grievance Board.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Sadler was absent.).  
It was Board consensus that only registered voters serve on the Personnel Grievance Board, in accordance with the Personnel Policy.  Staff was directed to prepare a letter to the existing member not a registered voter thanking her for her service to the Town; Board appointments are to be included on the June 2, 2004, Board agenda.

Mayor Muller thanked David Masters, Chuck Blazek, and Joe Rongo for their efforts in this process.
Mayor Muller - Garbage collection – Audience Response issue by Chuck Blazek
Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that he would review the Public Works garbage cart database and forward letters to those with an insufficient number of carts.   He noted that usually houses are issued the correct number of carts at the time of Certificate of Occupancy (CO).   
Mayor Muller - Fireworks – Audience Response issue by Chuck Blazek
Mayor Muller asked that the fireworks issue continue to be reviewed and that the public and rental property managers be educated by Public Safety on the laws concerning fireworks.  Comr. Oakes noted the use of fireworks on occasion after 11:30 p.m.
Mayor Muller – Authorization for staff to remove debris from oceanfront
Mayor Muller requested Board authorization for staff to take appropriate action to remove the pile of debris/damaged houses, after completion of the proper process, so that the berm project can be completed in the affected areas. 
In order that the berm project can continue to move forward in South Nags Head in a timely manner, it was Board consensus to authorize staff to proceed with the removal of the houses/storm debris located at 9715 E. Camelot Street and at 9701K E. Nansemond Street by taking the necessary appropriate action after consultation with the Town Attorney on the use and abatement process.  Town Manager Fuller noted that funds to remove the houses will be taken out of the unappropriated fund balance. 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Mayor Pro Tem Murray – New septic systems
Mayor Pro Tem Murray expressed his concern about the new innovative septic systems being installed.

It was Board consensus that staff bring back a discussion paper on the issues seen with some of the new septic peat systems at a future Board meeting. 
Comr. Gray – Out of Town next week
Comr. Gray said that he would be leaving Town on Monday, April 26, 2004, and returning Wednesday or Thursday, April 29, 2004.
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Sadler was absent.).  The time was 11:25 p.m.
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Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk
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